

# **Panoramic 3D Image Generation**

By

Kashif Ali Javaid (192101001)

Muhammad Touseef (192101002)

Muhammad Talha Saleem (192101003)

## Supervisor

Mughees Sarwar Awan

Department of Computer Engineering

Institute of Space Technology, KICSIT Kahuta Campus

June 2023



# **Panoramic 3D Image Generation**

By

Kashif Ali Javaid (192101001)

Muhammad Touseef (192101002)

Muhammad Talha Saleem (192101003)

### Supervisor

Mughees Sarwar Awan

Department of Computer Engineering

Institute of Space Technology, KICSIT Kahuta Campus

June 2023

## **AUTHORS DECLARATION**

# I take full responsibility of the research work conducted during the thesis titled **"Panoramic 3D Image Generation"**.

I solemnly declare that the research and development work presented in the thesis is done solemnly by me with no significant help from any other person. However, small help wherever taken is duly acknowledged. I have also written the thesis by myself. Moreover, I have not presented this thesis or any part of the thesis previously to any other degree awarding institution within Pakistan or abroad.

I understand that the management of IST has a zero-tolerance policy towards plagiarism. Therefore, I as an author of the above mentioned thesis solemnly declare that no portion of my thesis has been plagiarized and any material used in this Thesis does not contain any literal citing (verbatim) of more than 70 words (total) even by giving a reference unless I have obtained the written permission of the publisher to do so. Furthermore, the work presented in the thesis is my own original work and I have positively cited the related work of the other researchers by clearly differentiating my work from their relevant work.

I further understand that if I am found guilty of any form of plagiarism in my thesis work even after my graduation, the institute reserves the right to revoke my BS degree. Moreover, the Institute will also have the right to publish my name on its website that keeps a record of the students who plagiarized in their thesis work.

Kashif Ali Javaid

Muhammad Touseef

Muhammad Talha Saleem

I hereby acknowledge that the submitted thesis is the final version and should be scrutinized for plagiarism as per IST policy.

Mughees Sarwar Awan

Dated: \_\_\_\_\_

Verified by Plagiarism Cell Officer

Dated\_\_\_\_\_

## CERTIFICATE

This is to certify that the research work described in this thesis is the original work of the author and has been carried out under my direct supervision. I have personally gone through all the data/results/materials reported in the manuscript and certify their correctness/authenticity. I further certify that the material included in this thesis is not plagiarized and has not been used in part or full in a manuscript already submitted or in the process of submission in partial/complete fulfillment of the award of any other degree from any institution. I also certify that the thesis has been prepared under my supervision according to the prescribed format and I endorse its evaluation for the award of Bachelor of Science in Computer Engineering degree through the official procedures of the Institute.

Mughees Sarwar Awan

# Copyright © 2023

This document is jointly copyrighted by the authors and the Institute of Space Technology (IST).

Both authors and IST can use, publish or reproduce this document in any form. Under the copyright law no part of this document can be reproduced by anyone, except copyright holders,

without the permission of authors.

# DEDICATION

This research work is dedicated to our beloved Parents, Teachers and Friends who supported and

motivated us in tough times and made us into what we are today.

# **ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS**

We would like to express our sincere gratitude to Dr. Muhammad Bilal Malik and Mr. Mughees Sarwar Awan for their invaluable guidance and support throughout our research journey. Their expertise and insights were critical in shaping the direction of our work and we are deeply grateful for their unwavering support.

We would also like to extend our heartfelt thanks to Dr. Saif Ul Islam for their constructive comments and suggestions on various aspects of our research. Their inputs were invaluable in helping us improve the quality of our work.

We are also grateful to our families, friends and colleagues for their constant encouragement and support throughout the challenges of this journey. Their love and motivation sustained us and helped us stay focused on our goals.

Finally, we would like to acknowledge KICSIT for providing us with the resources and opportunities to pursue our research. Their support was instrumental in enabling us to complete this work.

Thank you all for being a part of our academic journey. Your contributions will always be remembered and deeply appreciated.

## **Regards:**

Kashif Ali Javaid

Muhammad Touseef

Muhammad Talha Saleem

# ABSTRACT

Panoramic imaging provides a wide field of view that helps users to engage themselves personally in the scene or environment. In the early stages of panoramic image generation, panoramas were created by stitching multiple static images together. This was a time consuming process that firstly required all images to be captured before they can be stitched to generate the panorama. Recently the advancement in the field of computer vision have made it possible to generate panoramas at real time using a single camera feed. This allows panoramas to be created without any preprocessing.

Generating panorama at real-time is accomplished by tracking camera motion between frames and predicting the homography, or transformation, required to connect neighboring frames. New frames are aligned and merged to the existing panorama as the camera travels. This technique is repeated with each successive frame, gradually constructing the panorama over time. Handling parallax effects and distortions that cause misalignment between frames is a significant task. To address these difficulties, powerful image alignment and blending algorithms are necessary.

The goal of this project is to improve the user's experience of immersion and involvement inside a dynamic panoramic environment by proposing an innovative technique to real-time panorama production. In our project we have designed a Panorama generation system that will stitch the images at real time. The approach we have used overcomes the limitations of the offline image stitching process in which we stitch the static images. The large processing time that the static image stitching takes is reduced due to real time processing by using the concept of concurrent programming.

To perform this functionality, the project combines the modules to work together. The system is decomposed in three functional modules each implemented on a separate thread. Firstly, a single camera mount on the rotating structure captures the frames. Secondly, by using the advanced computer vision algorithms, features are extracted from the input frames using the ORB algorithm, then these features are matched and homography is performed using RANSAC, and finally these images are blended.

Real time panorama generation have a number of applications in different fields that includes virtual reality experiences, video gaming, and interactive simulations. It also have possible advantages in the fields of architectural visualization, training simulations, and entertainment.

# **Table of Contents**

Authors Declaration
Certificatev
Copyright Statementvi
Dedication
Acknowledgements
Abstractix
Table of Contentsx
List of Figuresxiii
List of Tables xiv
Acronyms and Abbreviationsxv
CHAPTER 1 INTRODUCTION
1.1 Project Background
1.2 Problem Statement
1.3 Problem Description
1.3.1 Camera Motion Tracking
1.3.2 Image Alignment and Blending4
1.3.3 Real Time Processing
1.3.4 Handling Difficult Cases
1.4 Project Objectives
1.5 Project Mapping with Sustainable Development Goals
1.5.1 No Poverty
1.5.2 Zero Hunger
1.5.3 Good Health and Well Being
1.5.4 Quality Education
1.5.5 Gender Equality
1.5.6 Decent Work and Economic Growth
1.5.7 Industry Innovation and Infrastructure
1.5.8 Sustainable Cities and Communities
1.5.9 Responsible Consumption and Production
1.6 Project Scope
1.7 Overview of the Report:
CHAPTER 2 LITERATURE REVIEW10
2.1 High Quality Panoramic Imaging using Depth Map 11
2.2 Panoramic Image Creation using SIFT and RANSAC

2.3 Deep Learning based PanoStitchNet System for Stitching	12
2.4 Panorama Generation using DeepStitch Architecture	12
2.5 Semantic Segmentation for Image Stitching	12
2.6 RTPan for Mobile Devices	12
CHAPTER 3 REQUIREMENT ANALYSIS	14
3.1 System Requirements	14
3.2 User Requirements	15
3.3 Project Requirements	16
3.3.1 Hardware Requirements	16
3.3.1.1 Intel Realsense D415 Camera	16
3.3.1.2 Computer System	16
3.3.1.3 Mechanical Structure for Rotation	17
3.3.2 Software Requirements	18
3.3.2.1 Ubuntu 20.04	18
3.3.2.2 Eclipse C++ IDE	18
3.3.2.3 OpenCV 4.6	18
3.3.2.4 Realsense SDK	18
CHAPTER 4 SYSTEM DESIGN AND IMPLEMENTATION	20
4.1 Existing System	22
<ul><li>4.1 Existing System</li><li>4.1.1 Microsoft's Image Composite Editor (ICE)</li></ul>	22 22
<ul><li>4.1 Existing System</li><li>4.1.1 Microsoft's Image Composite Editor (ICE)</li></ul>	22 22 22
<ul> <li>4.1 Existing System</li> <li>4.1.1 Microsoft's Image Composite Editor (ICE)</li> <li>4.1.2 PTGui</li> <li>4.1.3 Google's Photo Sphere</li> </ul>	22 22 22 23
<ul> <li>4.1 Existing System</li></ul>	22 22 22 23 23
<ul> <li>4.1 Existing System</li></ul>	22 22 22 23 23 23
<ul> <li>4.1 Existing System</li> <li>4.1.1 Microsoft's Image Composite Editor (ICE)</li> <li>4.1.2 PTGui</li> <li>4.1.3 Google's Photo Sphere</li> <li>4.1.4 Real-time Video Stitching Systems</li> <li>4.1.5 Deep Learning Based Systems</li> <li>4.2 Discrepancies in Existing System</li> </ul>	22 22 22 23 23 23 24
<ul> <li>4.1 Existing System</li> <li>4.1.1 Microsoft's Image Composite Editor (ICE)</li> <li>4.1.2 PTGui</li> <li>4.1.3 Google's Photo Sphere</li> <li>4.1.4 Real-time Video Stitching Systems</li> <li>4.1.5 Deep Learning Based Systems</li> <li>4.2 Discrepancies in Existing System</li> <li>4.2.1 Microsoft's Image Composite Editor (ICE)</li> </ul>	22 22 22 23 23 23 24 24
<ul> <li>4.1 Existing System</li> <li>4.1.1 Microsoft's Image Composite Editor (ICE)</li> <li>4.1.2 PTGui</li> <li>4.1.3 Google's Photo Sphere</li> <li>4.1.4 Real-time Video Stitching Systems</li> <li>4.1.5 Deep Learning Based Systems</li> <li>4.2 Discrepancies in Existing System</li> <li>4.2.1 Microsoft's Image Composite Editor (ICE)</li> <li>4.2.2 PTGui</li> </ul>	22 22 22 23 23 23 23 24 24 24
<ul> <li>4.1 Existing System</li></ul>	22 22 22 23 23 23 24 24 24 24
<ul> <li>4.1 Existing System</li></ul>	22 22 22 23 23 23 24 24 24 24 24
<ul> <li>4.1 Existing System</li></ul>	22 22 22 23 23 23 23 24 24 24 24 24 24
<ul> <li>4.1 Existing System</li> <li>4.1.1 Microsoft's Image Composite Editor (ICE)</li> <li>4.1.2 PTGui</li> <li>4.1.3 Google's Photo Sphere</li> <li>4.1.4 Real-time Video Stitching Systems</li> <li>4.1.5 Deep Learning Based Systems</li> <li>4.2 Discrepancies in Existing System</li> <li>4.2.1 Microsoft's Image Composite Editor (ICE)</li> <li>4.2.2 PTGui</li> <li>4.2.3 Google's Photo Sphere</li> <li>4.2.4 Real-time Video Stitching Systems</li> <li>4.2.5 Deep Learning Based Systems</li> <li>4.3 Proposed System</li> </ul>	22 22 22 23 23 23 24 24 24 24 24 24 24 24 24 24
<ul> <li>4.1 Existing System</li></ul>	22 22 22 23 23 23 23 24 24 24 24 24 24 24 24 24 25
<ul> <li>4.1 Existing System</li> <li>4.1.1 Microsoft's Image Composite Editor (ICE)</li> <li>4.1.2 PTGui</li> <li>4.1.3 Google's Photo Sphere</li> <li>4.1.4 Real-time Video Stitching Systems</li> <li>4.1.5 Deep Learning Based Systems</li> <li>4.2 Discrepancies in Existing System</li> <li>4.2.1 Microsoft's Image Composite Editor (ICE)</li> <li>4.2.2 PTGui</li> <li>4.2.3 Google's Photo Sphere</li> <li>4.2.4 Real-time Video Stitching Systems</li> <li>4.2.5 Deep Learning Based Systems</li> <li>4.2.5 Deep Learning Based Systems</li> <li>4.3.1 Hybrid Feature Detection and Matching</li> <li>4.3.2 Advanced Parallax Compensation</li> </ul>	22 22 22 23 23 23 23 24 24 24 24 24 24 24 25 25
<ul> <li>4.1 Existing System</li> <li>4.1.1 Microsoft's Image Composite Editor (ICE)</li> <li>4.1.2 PTGui</li> <li>4.1.3 Google's Photo Sphere</li> <li>4.1.4 Real-time Video Stitching Systems</li> <li>4.1.5 Deep Learning Based Systems</li> <li>4.2 Discrepancies in Existing System</li> <li>4.2.1 Microsoft's Image Composite Editor (ICE)</li> <li>4.2.2 PTGui</li> <li>4.2.3 Google's Photo Sphere</li> <li>4.2.4 Real-time Video Stitching Systems</li> <li>4.2.5 Deep Learning Based Systems</li> <li>4.3 Proposed System</li> <li>4.3.1 Hybrid Feature Detection and Matching</li> <li>4.3.2 Advanced Parallax Compensation</li> <li>4.3.3 AI-based Image Blending</li> </ul>	22 22 22 23 23 23 23 24 24 24 24 24 24 24 25 25 25
<ul> <li>4.1 Existing System</li></ul>	22 22 22 23 23 23 23 24 24 24 24 24 24 24 25 25 25 25

4.3.6 Motion Compensation
4.3.7 Lightning Adjustment
4.3.8 Robustness to Camera Distortion
4.4 System Architecture
4.5 Functional Decomposition
4.5.1 Image Acquisition
4.5.2 Preprocessing
4.5.2.1 Camera Calibration
4.5.2.2 Image Rectification
4.5.2.3 Image Correction
4.5.2.4 Image Filtering
4.5.2.5 Image Alignment
4.5.2.6 Color Correction
4.5.3 Image Stitching
4.5.4 Image Enhancement
4.5.5 Data Storage
4.6 Data Flow Model
4.7 Block Diagram
4.8 Implementation Methodology
CHAPTER 5 TESTING AND RESULTS
5.1 2D Depth Map
5.2 2D Panoramic Depth Map
5.3 2D Panorama
5.4 3D Point Cloud 39
CHAPTER 6 CONCLUSION AND FUTURE WORK41
6.1 Conclusion 41
6.2 Future Work
6.2.1 Improved Real-Time Processing 42
6.2.2 Better Handling of Dynamic Scenes 42
6.2.3 Improved Image Quality
6.2.4 3D Panorama Generation
6.2.5 Integration with Other Technologies
6.2.6 3D Stitching
6.2.7 Generating 3D Point Cloud
REFERENCES

# List of Figures

FIGURE 3.1 INTEL REALSENSE D415 CAMERA	
FIGURE 3.2 COMPUTER SYSTEM	17
FIGURE 3.3 MECHANICAL STRUCTURE FOR ROTATION	17
FIGURE 4.1 SYSTEM ARCHITECTURE	27
FIGURE 4.2 DATA FLOW MODEL	31
FIGURE 4.3 BLOCK DIAGRAM	
FIGURE 5.1 2D DEPTH MAP	
FIGURE 5.2a DEPTHMAP 1	
FIGURE 5.2b DEPTHMAP 2	
FIGURE 5.2c STITCHED DEPTHMAP	
FIGURE 5.3a IMAGE 1	
FIGURE 5.3b IMAGE 2	
FIGURE 5.3c STITCHED IMAGE	
FIGURE 5.4 3D POINT CLOUD	40

# List of Tables

# **Acronyms and Abbreviations**

SIFT (Scale-Invariant Feature Transform) SURF (Speeded-Up Robust Features) RANSAC (RANdom SAmple Consensus) CNN (Convolutional Neural Network) 2D (2-dimensional) 3D (3-dimaensional) ORB (Oriented FAST and Rotated BRIEF) RGB-D (Red Green Blue Depth) 3DMM (3D Morphable Model) FOV (Field of View) SfM (Structure of Motion) SDK (Software Development Kit) ICE (Image Composite Editor) API (Application Program Interface) IDE (Integrated Development Environment) BMP (Bitmap) JPG (Joint Photographic Experts Group) PNG (Portable Network Graphics)

GPU (Graphics Processing Unit)

HDR (High Dynamic Range)

AR (Augmented Reality)

VR (Virtual Reality)

SDG (Sustainable Development Goal)

# **CHAPTER 1**

# **INTRODUCTION**

Panoramic imaging have evolved as an emerging field and engaging medium to give viewers with a full perspective of a location in the age of immersive technology and visual experiences [1]. Panoramas provide a wide-angle picture of a scene, allowing users to explore and travel around it as if they were physically present [2]. Real-time panorama generation, in particular, has received a lot of interest since it allows users to generate and interact with panoramic views in real time, opening up new possibilities in fields like virtual reality, gaming, tourism, and architectural visualization [3].

The purpose of this project is to create a real-time panorama creation system capable of smoothly capturing and stitching many images to provide an immersive, high-quality panoramic view. The system will use powerful computer vision techniques and algorithms to find overlapping regions in the input photographs and properly align them to generate a smooth, aesthetically attractive panorama. The generated panorama will provide viewers a full 360-degree field of view, allowing them to examine the captured surroundings from any angle.

The research will concentrate on tackling important issues in real-time panorama production, such as dealing with parallax effects, distortions, and misalignments across frames. Advanced algorithms will be developed to properly monitor camera motion and predict the transformations required to align and blend frames together. Furthermore, the system will be tuned to function in real time on a variety of devices, providing seamless and rapid panorama production.

Real-time panorama generation has a wide range of potential applications. This technology brings up new possibilities for interactive and immersive visual experiences, from immersive video conferencing and virtual tours to robotic navigation and cinematic special effects [4]. This project seeks to promote panoramic imaging and its applications in diverse sectors by establishing a stable and efficient real-time panorama creation system.

In the following sections, we will delve into the theoretical details of the project, discussing the background, objectives, and scope of the project.

## **1.1 Project Background**

Panoramic imaging has long been a source of fascination, dating back to the nineteenth century when artists and photographers strove to capture wide-angle views of landscapes and cityscapes [5]. The generation of panoramic images have advanced dramatically with the introduction of digital photography and computer vision technology. Traditional approaches entail photographing a scene from many perspectives and then stitching them together using image processing tools. This procedure, however, is frequently time-consuming and necessitates considerable post-processing, limiting its real-time uses.

As a remedy to these restrictions, the notion of real-time panorama generation evolved. The goal is to generate panoramic images on the fly from a single camera feed, eliminating the need for post-processing. This is accomplished by monitoring the motion of the camera between frames and determining the homography, or transformation, required to align consecutive frames. New frames are taken, aligned, and flawlessly integrated into the panorama in real time as the camera travels.

Advances in numerous major areas of technology have driven the development of real-time panorama creation systems. For starters, advances in camera technology, notably the introduction of high-resolution digital cameras, have enabled the capturing of detailed and high-quality images that may be utilized to produce panoramic images. Second, advances in computer vision and image processing techniques have allowed for effective tracking of camera movements and homographies estimate. Finally, the increased processing capacity of current devices has enabled these complicated computations to be performed in real time.

Despite these advances, real-time panorama generation remains a difficult challenge. Handling parallax effects, which occur as the camera moves and objects at various distances change relative to one other, is one of the most difficult challenges [6]. This might result in panoramic misalignment and distortion. Dealing with variations in lighting and exposure between frames, which can result in obvious seams in the panoramic, is another problem. Additionally, the system must be tuned to work effectively on a variety of devices, providing seamless and rapid panorama production.

To solve these issues, several ways have been offered. Some systems employ a revolving line camera to sweep across a subject, but others employ a conventional camera and rely on the user to physically move the camera in an arc. A few systems are totally hands-free, relying on sensors to

detect camera movements and generate panoramas with no human interaction. These systems, which are tailored to run in real time, use powerful algorithms to handle parallax effects, distortions, and exposure discrepancies [7].

The applications for real-time panorama generation are numerous. This technology may be utilized in video conferencing to give an immersive experience, robotic navigation to provide a broad field of vision, and virtual reality to create immersive surroundings, in addition to its typical usage in photography and filmmaking [8]. The development of strong and efficient real-time panorama creation systems is more important than ever, given the growing need for immersive and interactive visual experiences.

This project intends to make a contribution to this field by creating a real-time panorama generation system that meets the aforementioned issues and may be utilized in a range of applications. The parts that follow will go into the project's technical intricacies, addressing the approaches, algorithms, and implementation strategies used to enable real-time panorama production.

#### **1.2 Problem Statement**

To develop a system that is capable of generating panoramic images at real time that provides fast processing speed and better efficiency than offline stitching methods.

#### **1.3 Problem Description**

The main goal of this research is to create a system that can generate panoramic images in real time from a single camera feed [9]. This entails overcoming a number of technological obstacles and restrictions inherent in traditional panorama generation approaches.

Traditional panorama generation process involved taking many photographs of a scene from various viewpoints and then stitching them together with image processing tools. This procedure is frequently time-consuming, necessitates substantial post-processing, and is incompatible with real-time applications. Furthermore, it might cause noticeable seams or distortions in the final panorama as a result of image misalignment, changes in lighting and brightness, and parallax effects.

The problem can be broken down into several sub-problems:

#### 1.3.1 Camera Motion Tracking

The system must precisely follow the camera's movement between frames. This is critical for predicting the modifications required to align neighboring frames and dealing with parallax issues.

#### 1.3.2 Image Alignment and Blending

The system must match new frames with the old panorama and elegantly merge them. Handling distortions and exposure changes between frames, which might result in noticeable seams in the panoramic, is required.

#### 1.3.3 Real-Time Processing

These sophisticated computations must be performed in real time by the system. This necessitates improving the algorithms as well as the system design to provide seamless and responsive panorama production, especially on low-power devices.

### 1.3.4 Handling Difficult Cases

The system must deal with challenging situations such as repeated textures, moving objects, and low-light surroundings. These circumstances might result in panoramic misalignment and distortion, necessitating extensive image processing techniques.

This project's purpose is to create a real-time panorama generation system that handles these subproblems. The system should be capable of producing high-quality 360-degree images in realtime, allowing users to have an immersive and engaging visual experience. The project's success will be determined by the quality of the created panoramas, the speed with which they are generated, and the system's capacity to handle a wide range of scenarios and settings.

## **1.4 Project Objectives**

The goal of the Real-Time Panorama Generation project is to create a system that can produce real-time panoramic images or scenes from a sequence of input photos or a video stream. By capturing a broad field of view, panoramic images give an immersive viewing experience by allowing viewers to explore a scene as if they were physically present in the scene. The project intends to use modern computer vision techniques and algorithms to stitch together several images and generate a seamless panoramic depiction.

This project's major objective is to achieve real-time performance, allowing users to view panoramic images as input frames are taken or streamed. For applications such as live video streaming, virtual reality, and augmented reality, where a delay in image processing can have a substantial influence on the user experience, real-time production is critical. The system intends to produce panoramas with low latency by improving the stitching process and exploiting parallel computing techniques, delivering a seamless and dynamic viewing experience.

Another important goal of the project is to guarantee that the created panoramas are accurate and of high quality. The system will use powerful feature identification and matching algorithms to correctly align and stitch the input images, reducing distortions and artifacts. It will also use image enhancement techniques to increase the visual quality of the panoramas, such as increasing details, color balance, and dynamic range, in order to generate aesthetically appealing and accurate representations of the captured settings.

Furthermore, the project aims to solve the issue of dealing with changing situations. Traditional panorama creation methods struggle with moving objects or changing lighting conditions, resulting in ghosting effects or poor stitching. The real-time panorama creation system will attempt to address these challenges by employing sophisticated techniques such as motion estimation and robust blending algorithms to deal with dynamic aspects in the scene while maintaining the coherence and continuity of the panoramic image.

The Real-Time Panorama Generation project's overall goal is to create an efficient and accurate system that can generate panoramic images in real time, giving the users an immersive viewing experience and a wider field-of-view that can be used across a wide range of applications. The system will advance the area of computer vision and enable superior visual experiences in multiple fields by reaching real-time performance, retaining high-quality results, and managing dynamic scenarios efficiently.

### **1.5 Project Mapping with Sustainable Development Goals**

Keeping in view the responsibilities of an engineer towards the sustainability of environment, this project is designed to address maximum of these goals. The project mapping with regard to these goals is discussed below.

#### 1.5.1 No Poverty: -

Real-time panorama generation can contribute indirectly to reducing poverty by creating opportunities for economic growth in various sectors. For instance, it can be used in tourism, promoting local businesses, and attracting investments, which can generate income and job opportunities for communities living in poverty.

#### 1.5.2 Zero Hunger: -

Real-time panorama generation can support SDG 2 by helping to monitor agricultural activities and crop health. Farmers and agricultural organizations can use panoramic imagery to identify issues such as pests, diseases, and drought, enabling more efficient and productive farming practices.

### 1.5.3 Good Health and Well Being: -

Real-time panorama generation can aid in healthcare by providing 360-degree views of medical procedures, assisting in surgical training, and telemedicine. It can also help in disaster response by offering situational awareness through real-time panoramic views in crisis situations.

#### 1.5.4 Quality Education: -

Real-time panorama generation can be used in educational settings to create immersive learning experiences. For instance, it can enable virtual field trips or simulations that enhance students' understanding of geography, history, and science.

### 1.5.5 Gender Equality: -

Real-time panorama generation can promote gender equality by providing a platform for women in photography and technology fields. Ensuring equal access and opportunities for women in these sectors can contribute to gender balance.

### 1.5.6 Decent Work and Economic Growth: -

Real-time panorama generation can create job opportunities in various sectors, including tourism, technology, and content creation. Additionally, it can enhance productivity and efficiency in industries that rely on panoramic imagery for marketing and promotion.

#### 1.5.7 Industry, Innovation and Infrastructure: -

Real-time panorama generation often relies on advanced technology and innovation in computer vision, image processing, and hardware development. These innovations can

contribute to the development of more efficient and sustainable infrastructure, such as smart cities and transportation systems.

#### 1.5.8 Sustainable Cities and Communities: -

Real-time panorama generation technology can be integrated into smart city planning and management, contributing to the creation of more sustainable and livable urban environments. For example, it can be used for real-time traffic monitoring, urban planning, and disaster management.

#### 1.5.9 Responsible Consumption and Production: -

Real-time panorama generation can contribute to responsible consumption and production by reducing the need for physical travel through virtual tourism and remote monitoring of sites, potentially reducing carbon emissions.

## **1.6 Project Scope**

The Real Time Panorama Generation Project's scope includes the design, development, and testing of a system capable of creating real-time panoramic images from a single camera feed [10]. The project's goal is to overcome the limits of existing panorama generating methods in order to create a more efficient and user-friendly alternative for producing immersive visual experiences.

The project will entail creating a real-time panorama generation system. Defining the system architecture, selecting the proper algorithms for camera motion tracking, image alignment, image blending, and developing the user interface are all part of this process. The needs of real-time processing, user-friendliness, and the capacity to manage a wide range of scenarios and conditions will influence the system design.

The project will require the creation of algorithms for tracking camera movements, image alignment, and multi-band blending. These algorithms will be intended to manage parallax effects, distortions, and exposure variations across frames and will be optimized for real-time processing. To address tough instances such as repeated textures, moving objects, and low light conditions, advanced image processing techniques will be applied.

Based on the system architecture and algorithms, the project will comprise the construction of a real-time panorama generating system using the concept of concurrent programming. The system will be built with appropriate programming languages and software development tools. The

development process will adhere to software development best practices, such as version control, code reviews, and continuous integration.

The real-time panorama creation technology will be rigorously tested as part of the project. This involves unit testing of individual components, system integration testing, and performance testing to assess the system's speed and responsiveness. The system's panoramic quality will also be examined, and user testing will be performed to assess the system's usability and user-friendliness. The project will necessitate the compilation of extensive documentation. Technical documentation describing the system architecture and algorithms, user manuals for running the system, and project documentation recording the project's progress, obstacles, and lessons gained are all part of this.

Users will be trained on how to utilize the real-time panorama creation system as part of the project. This involves both the provision of training materials and the delivery of training sessions.

The project will not include the creation of hardware components like cameras or sensors. The system will be intended to work with current camera hardware, and we have used a stereo camera, the Intel Realsense D415 camera for acquiring the images. The project will also not include the creation of a mobile app or a web-based system interface. The system will be a stand-alone piece of software that can be installed on a computer.

The project's success will be determined by the quality of the created panoramas, the speed with which they are generated, and the system's capacity to handle a wide range of scenarios and settings. User comments will also be analyzed to determine the system's usability and friendliness. The project is anticipated to provide a contribution to the area of panoramic imaging by developing a reliable and efficient method for real-time panorama generation. This technology has a wide range of possible applications, from immersive video conferencing and virtual tours to robotic navigation and cinematic special effects. This project intends to expand the possibilities for interactive and immersive visual experiences by building a real-time panorama generation system.

### **1.7 Overview of the Report**

This project's purpose is to investigate and develop the state-of-the-art in panoramic image production. This report will briefly explain the idea and motivation behind this project, current methods and techniques for recording, stitching, and producing panoramic images and videos, the process of developing our proposed system to improve the mechanism of generating panoramas. This will be followed by an evaluation process to determine the system's performance and compare it with existing methods and techniques. Finally, future research and development directions in the field of panoramic image generation at real time will be discussed.

In the beginning, an outline to the report is presented. The first chapter, introduction, includes the background, problem description, scope and objective, and applications of panoramic imaging. The next chapter explain a brief summary of recent methods and technologies being used for panoramic image generation and how they work. The next chapter concentrates on the functional and non-functional requirements, and the user requirements of the system. The next chapter describes the design of the panorama generation system. It also explain the architecture and the implementation methodology of the system. The next chapter describes the testing and evaluation of the system. It enlists the results achieved in comparison with the existing systems. The last chapter concludes the report and highlights a few ways in which the future work can be carried out.

# **CHAPTER 2**

# LITERATURE REVIEW

High-quality panoramic image production is a fast emerging topic that has piqued the interest of both academics and business in recent years [11]. Panoramic images offer a more immersive and dynamic viewing experience, allowing viewers to explore a subject from many angles and viewpoints. This is especially important in sectors such as virtual reality, tourism, and real estate, where reaching a high degree of engagement and involvement requires an accurate and precise portrayal of a scene.

Initially, efforts in panoramic images generation were restricted to basic image stitching algorithms that integrated numerous images into a single panoramic image [12]. Researchers have created increasingly complex algorithms that combine depth information, scene alignment, and real-time rendering as the field has matured. These advancements have enabled the generation of high-quality panoramic photographs that, when compared to typical offline panoramic images, give a more immersive and engaging experience.

To obtain flawless real-time results, real-time panorama generation is a complicated process that requires fast algorithms and hardware acceleration [13]. Researchers have made considerable advances in this subject over the years by proposing various image-stitching algorithms, improving image alignment, and inventing real-time rendering approaches. GPUs and hardware acceleration have been very critical in obtaining real-time performance. However, there is always space for growth, particularly when dealing with difficult conditions such as dynamic sceneries and large-scale panoramas. Future research should concentrate on building more robust and efficient algorithms to solve these issues and enable real-time panorama synthesis for a variety of applications.

Recent research has concentrated on building algorithms that can automatically and precisely stitch numerous photos or videos together to create a seamless panoramic image [14]. One strategy is to use feature-based algorithms to match and align features across many photos or videos, whilst another option is to use direct methods to align the images or videos based on the geometry of the scene. Furthermore, researchers have created algorithms that can effectively assess the depth information of a scene, which is required for generating a realistic real-time experience.

Maintaining excellent picture quality while lowering storage and bandwidth needs is one of the most difficult challenges faced by panoramic image creation. Advanced compression and optimization techniques, such as picture warping, image pyramids, and lossless compression, are required. Deep learning methods, such as convolutional neural networks (CNNs) [15], have also been investigated for increasing the quality and realism of panoramic images.

Despite advancements in the industry, some crucial difficulties have to be solved in order to attain the necessary degree of realism, accuracy, and interaction. These include increasing the accuracy and resilience of image stitching algorithms, enhancing algorithm quality and accuracy, and developing efficient and scalable algorithms for large-scale real-time panoramic image creation. During our research for real time panorama generation techniques, we got help from a numbers of journals and research papers. We are listing the important information from the papers below.

### 2.1 High Quality Panoramic Imaging using Depth Map

Hao Ma designed a technique route to generate high-quality panoramic image with depth information in his paper, "A Method of Generating Measurable Panoramic Image for Indoor Mobile Measurement System" [16], which involved two critical research hotspots: fusion of LiDAR and image data and image stitching. He used a parametric self-adaptive framework to generate a 2D dense depth map from the merging of 3D points and picture data. For the stitching purpose, he used a graph-cuts-based approach to find the best seam line for the overlapping region, and he used image blending based on the pyramid multi-band to avoid photometric effects around the stitching line. He then tested the suggested approach using data from the data gathering platform and revealed promising application possibilities.

### 2.2 Panoramic Image Creation using SIFT and RANSAC

Sruthi P. provided an excellent approach for creating panoramic images in her paper "Panoramic Image Creation" [17]. She employed the SIFT (Scale Invariant feature transform) approach for automated feature recognition and feature mating. She demonstrated a seven-step technique to stitch the images that includes the following steps: capturing the input image, feature detection, feature matching, image registration, computation homography using RANSAC, image warping, and lastly image labeling using optimum seam. The goal of this study was to write a Matlab script that stitched two or more photos together to form a bigger image.

## 2.3 Deep Learning based PanoStitchNet System for Stitching

The use of deep learning for the generation of panoramic image at real time has become a key trend. Du, Chengyao, and colleagues published a paper titled "GPU-based parallel optimization for real-time panoramic video stitching."[18], which proposed PanoStitchNet, a deep learning system for real-time panoramic video stitching. Their technique employs two convolutional neural networks, the first of which calculates homographies between frames and the second of which executes seamless stitching. PanoStitchNet can stitch 4K footage in real time and create high-quality panoramas.

## 2.4 Panorama Generation using DeepStitch Architecture

DeepStitch is an end-to-end deep learning architecture developed by Xu et al. for real-time panorama production [19]. Their methodology takes numerous overlapping photos and instantly creates a stitched panorama, eliminating the requirement for traditional techniques like feature matching. DeepStitch produces cutting-edge outcomes in terms of both speed and panoramic quality.

## 2.5 Semantic Segmentation for Image Stitching

Another new development is the utilization of semantic information. Zhang et al. suggested a semantic-aware real-time panorama creation approach [20]. Semantic segmentation is used to guide the stitching process in their technique. Their technology, which aligns semantically comparable locations, can produce higher-quality panoramas than existing approaches.

## 2.6 RTPan for Mobile Devices

Architectures that are efficient have also been investigated. Li et al. (2020) presented Real-Time Panorama (RTPan), a lightweight model for quick panorama synthesis on mobile devices [21]. RTPan offers real-time performance on mobile GPUs with equivalent quality to much bigger models by employing an efficient encoder-decoder architecture with channel pruning. To summarize, the topic of panoramic 3D picture production is a fast-emerging and changing area of study with the potential to alter how we view and interact with our environment [22]. Recent improvements in computer vision and computer graphics have enabled the creation of high-quality 3D panoramic photographs that when compared to typical 2D panoramic images, give a more immersive and engaging experience. However, many crucial difficulties need to be solved in order to attain the necessary degree of realism, accuracy, and interaction, and there is plenty of room for additional study and development in this sector.

# **CHAPTER 3**

# **REQUIREMENT ANALYSIS**

The purpose of the requirement analysis for real-time panorama production is to establish the project's goals, scope, and limitations. This document gives a thorough grasp of the project requirements and acts as a roadmap for project development.

The primary goal of the project is to create a system for creating real-time panoramic photographs, to deliver high-quality and realistic panoramic images, and to integrate the system into current photographic apps. The system should be able to create panoramic pictures by combining numerous photographs. The system must be capable of processing photos in real time. Image formats such as JPG, PNG, and BMP should be supported by the system. The technology should be able to create 360-degree photographs. The system must be able to create pictures from the perspective of a virtual camera.

## **3.1 System Requirements**

The requirements of a system serves as the backbone in a successful system development and guarantee that the system satisfies the needs and expectations of the users. To produce the proper panorama, the user-required activities are performed. The system's functional and non-functional requirements are as follows:

Image Acquisition: The system should be able to capture images from the camera in real-time.

**Image Pre-processing:** The system should be capable of performing image pre-processing operations such as noise reduction and picture correction.

Image Stitching: The system should be capable of generating the panorama by stitching multiple images together.

**Viewpoint Control:** The system should enable the user to control the camera's perspective in order to view the panoramic image from various angles.

**Image Output:** The system must be capable of saving the generated panoramic image in a standard format and displaying it to the user in real time.

**User Interface:** The system must have an interactive user interface that is understandable by the user and easy to interact with.

**Performance:** The system should be able to create real-time panoramic photos while taking less time to analyze each image/point cloud.

**Compatibility:** The system should be compatible with a regular personal computer and be able to work on a variety of operating systems, including Windows, Mac, and Linux.

Scalability: The system should be scalable in order to handle a growing amount of photos.

Reliability: The system should be dependable and regularly give correct results.

## **3.2 User Requirements**

The system will be able to create high-quality panoramic images at real time and point clouds in real time, as well as incorporate the image creation system into current workflows. Furthermore, the system is designed to give a 360-degree perspective of a real world, interactive navigation within the panoramic environment, high-quality rendering and graphics, and a variety of other features [23]. These are the user-specific needs. The behavioral specification may be used to validate requirements to see if the systems can deliver certain results. The system should be able to accept image or video frame input and stitch several point clouds or images into a single panoramic image. It should be capable of correcting lens distortion as well as camera misalignment. It should deliver real-time results.

The system's performance is measured using performance metrics [24]. In our project, the system's performance is determined by the following factors:

Image quality: The sharpness, clarity, and resolution of the created panorama are all evaluated.

Stitching accuracy: This metric assesses the degree of overlap and alignment between the different images used to generate the panoramic [25].

Field of view (FOV): This metric assesses the overall visual area covered by the panorama as well as its resemblance to the source scene [26].

Distortion: It is the measure of degree of warping or stretching in the final panoramic picture [27]. Load time: The time required to create the panorama from separate pictures and load it for viewing [28]. User experience: Evaluates the overall easiness in the usability and the satisfaction of user towards the real-time panorama creation system.

## **3.3 Project Requirements**

Our Project is a hardware and software integrated project. We used a number of hardware and software components and tools in our project. The list of those tools and equipment is given below.

#### 3.3.1 Hardware Requirements

The hardware components used in the system are,

#### 3.3.1.1 Intel Realsense D415 Camera

The Intel RealSense D415 is a stereo depth camera from Intel Corporation that is intended for use in robotics, augmented and virtual reality, and computer vision [29]. It has two depth-sensing cameras, a standard RGB camera, and an IR sensor that transmit IR radiations and can be set on a tripod stand as shown in Figure 3.1, which allows it to build precise 3D point clouds and deliver depth information for each pixel in a scene. Its great precision and performance make it a popular choice for applications requiring depth sensing and 3D perception. We selected this camera since we are working with a 3D point cloud that requires a high level of accuracy and performance.



Figure 3.1 Intel Realsense D415 camera [29]

#### 3.3.1.2 Computer System

The implementation and processing of the image processing algorithms requires huge processing capabilities, we employed a high-end computer system as shown in Figure 3.2. We will install the necessary software on the machine and write our algorithm on it.



Figure 3.2 Computer System [30]

#### 3.3.1.3 Mechanical Structure for Rotation

It is a physical gadget that spins the camera to collect a sequence of photographs in order to produce a panoramic view. This mechanism enables the camera to spin in a controlled and consistent manner, allowing images to be captured from various angles and viewpoints. The mechanical framework consist of a motor that enables the structure to rotate and controls the motion, an encoder, a slip ring, microcontroller and the required wires for the connection and communication. The computer system and the camera is mounted on this structure as shown in Figure 3.3. The framework keeps the camera stationary and moving smoothly during the picture capturing process, resulting in high-quality panoramic photographs.



Figure 3.3 Mechanical Structure for Rotation

#### 3.3.2 Software Requirements

The software requirements used in the system are,

#### 3.3.2.1 Ubuntu 20.04

Ubuntu 20.04 is an April 2020 edition of the popular open-source operating system Ubuntu. It is a long-term support (LTS) release, which implies it will be supported and updated for the next five years [31]. The Linux kernel serves as the foundation for Ubuntu 20.04. We picked this version of Ubuntu because it contains several upgrades and improvements over its predecessor, such as an updated user interface, greater speed and stability, and compatibility with new hardware. It has an easy-to-use interface and can run on a wide range of platforms, including PCs, laptops, servers, and smartphones.

#### 3.3.2.2 Eclipse C++ IDE

Eclipse C++ IDE (Integrated Development Environment) is a free and open-source C++ programming development environment [32]. It includes an editor, compiler, debugger, and code analysis tools to assist programmers in writing, debugging, and managing their code. Eclipse C++ IDE is compatible with a variety of operating systems, including Windows, macOS, and Linux. We utilized the Eclipse IDE to write our C++ algorithms.

#### 3.3.2.3 OpenCV 4.16

OpenCV (Open Source Computer Vision Library) is a free and open-source software library for computer vision and machine learning [33]. It supports a wide range of computer vision applications, including image and video processing, object identification and recognition, and computational photography. OpenCV is built in C++ and provides bindings for several computer languages, including Python, Java, and MATLAB, making it simple for developers to utilize [34]. It is frequently utilized in computer vision and graphics, as well as robotics, scientific computing, and image processing applications. For image processing and stitching, we utilized OpenCV.

#### 3.3.2.4 Realsense SDK

The Intel RealSense SDK (Software Development Kit) is a software library that provides tools and APIs for accessing the features of Intel RealSense cameras, which are depth-sensing cameras that capture 3D data and provide advanced image processing capabilities using structured light, stereo vision, and time-of-flight technologies [35]. The SDK offers tools for recording and analyzing depth and color data, as well as APIs and libraries for exploiting this data in applications including augmented reality, robotics, 3D scanning, and gesture recognition. The SDK is compatible with a wide range of operating systems,

including Windows, Linux, and MacOS, and it can be used with a number of programming languages, including C++, Python, and C#.

The complete specifications and the requirement of the developed system was listed in this chapter. The system requirements along with functional and non-functional requirements, then the user requirements and at last the requirements of the projects were mentioned. All the details of software and hardware used and how they operate was given in this chapter. In the upcoming section we will discuss how we designed the system using these specifications, what the system looks like, the flow of data between different components of the system and its complete working methodology.

# CHAPTER 4

# SYSTEM DESIGN AND IMPLEMENTATION

Till now, we have discussed the background, problems, scope and applications of the project. A detail review of the techniques and methodologies that are in use now a days was also discussed. Then the requirements of the system were discussed in details. Going forward, we will discuss the system design, its architecture, data flow, and implementation methodology in this chapter. The next chapter enlist the test conducted and results obtained.

The following phases are commonly included in the design and execution of a real-time panorama generation system:

Acquisition of images or frames: In real-time panorama production, the image acquisition stage entails acquiring a sequence of photos from one or more cameras [36]. To begin, the cameras are positioned such that they cover the necessary field of vision. After that, camera calibration is undertaken to ascertain each camera's intrinsic and extrinsic properties, ensuring precise picture stitching later on. The real picture capturing process starts, with images taken either concurrently or sequentially. To achieve appropriate alignment during stitching, any camera movement or shaking between pictures must be minimized. Our designed rotation structure ensures minimum shaking and movement. A sufficient overlap between consecutive photos is required for successful alignment and blending. Image preprocessing can be used to improve image quality or correct distortions. The image acquisition step in a real-time panoramic project should be adjusted for speed and efficiency. Continuous image collection at regular intervals enables dynamic sceneries to be collected and stitched in real-time, producing an up-to-date panoramic depiction. It is frequently required to integrate image processing and stitching techniques in order to smoothly blend the obtained pictures into a panoramic view.

**Feature Extraction:** The feature extraction process is a critical component of real-time panoramagenerating systems. It entails a number of fundamental steps that allow for the development of seamless panoramic views [37]. The images captured are first preprocessed to improve their quality and decrease noise. Following that, feature identification algorithms are used to discover conspicuous spots or places of interest in the photos that have distinct features. These algorithms look for different characteristics by analyzing differences in color, intensity, and texture. Descriptors are calculated after the feature points have been detected to capture their local appearance and attributes. These descriptors serve as a foundation for matching and alignment by providing succinct representations of the main aspects [38]. To locate corresponding pairs, the feature descriptors are compared across many pictures using matching algorithms. Outliers are removed, and geometric transformation parameters are computed using RANSAC [39]. Transformation matrices that indicate translation, rotation, and scaling are then used to align the pictures. Finally, the aligned photos are flawlessly merged together using techniques such as feathering and cross-dissolving to create the panoramic view. To manage the computing needs of these operations and attain real-time performance, real-time panorama-generating systems require efficient algorithms, hardware acceleration, and parallel processing.

**Feature Matching:** An important element in a real-time panorama creation system is the feature matching step, which seeks correspondences between feature descriptors retrieved from distinct pictures. After obtaining the feature points and their descriptors, matching algorithms are used to discover which points in one picture correspond to those in another [40]. The objective is to develop exact matches between the features to guarantee optimal picture alignment and stitching. Nearest neighbor matching is a common matching approach in which the distances of descriptors are compared to locate the closest matches. However, not all matches are trustworthy owing to noise, occlusions, or fluctuations in lighting conditions. Outlier rejection approaches such as RANSAC (Random Sample Consensus) are frequently used to resolve this. RANSAC assists in the elimination of inaccurate matches by iteratively estimating a geometric model from randomly selected matches and finding inliers that fit the model well. Because it establishes the correlation between important spots across numerous pictures, the feature matching stage is critical for establishing precise alignment and robust panorama production.

**Image Blending:** Image blending is an important stage in the real-time panorama creation system because it smoothly integrates many photos to generate a panoramic view [41]. The purpose of image blending is to remove obvious seams or artifacts when neighboring images overlap. The photos are aligned depending on their properties, such as corners or key points, and then blended together using various approaches. Multi-band blending is a popular technique that divides pictures into distinct frequency bands and blends them independently. By progressively fading the pixel intensities across the overlapping areas, this method guarantees smooth transitions [42]. Furthermore, complex methods such as graph-cut optimization or Poisson blending can be used to

tackle difficult instances such as moving objects or exposure discrepancies. Overall, the image blending process is critical in producing aesthetically pleasing and coherent panoramas, allowing viewers to enjoy a smooth and immersive panoramic view in real-time applications.

**Rendering**: In a real-time panorama creation system, the rendering stage is in charge of converting the stitched panoramic image into a format suitable for display or further processing. When the image blending process is finished, the panoramic image may have a greater field of view than the original input photographs. Rendering is comprised of two major components: projection and resampling.

**Optimization:** The system may be optimized for specific criteria such as real-time speed, memory use, or computational efficiency during implementation.

The construction of a real-time panoramic image-generating system will be determined by the application's unique needs, the type of system employed, and the available processing resources. The implementation will also be influenced by the programming languages, libraries, and algorithms used [43].

## 4.1 Existing System

Real-time panorama generation systems are designed to stitch together multiple images in realtime to create a panoramic view. Here are some of the existing systems and how they work:

### 4.1.1 Microsoft's Image Composite Editor (ICE):

This system employs an image stitching approach, in which numerous photos are aligned and blended together [44]. It detects and describes local characteristics in pictures using SIFT [45] (Scale-Invariant Feature Transform), which are then matched across multiple images. The matching characteristics are utilized to estimate camera motion, and the pictures are warped and blended together to form a panoramic.

### 4.1.2 PTGui:

PTGui employs a similar strategy to ICE, but allows for more manual control over the stitching process [46]. It aligns photos by using control points (points that are the same in two overlapping images). To enhance alignment, the user can manually add or delete control points. HDR (High Dynamic Range) and tone mapping are also supported by PTGui.

#### 4.1.3 Google's Photo Sphere:

This is a Google Camera app feature that allows users to make 360-degree panoramas [47]. The user shoots several photographs in all directions, which are then stitched together in real time by the program. It guides the user to capture images at the optimal angles by utilizing the device's gyroscope.

#### 4.1.4 Real-time Video Stitching Systems:

These systems, such as those seen in 360-degree video cameras, merge video streams from several cameras together in real-time [48]. They accomplish real-time performance by combining hardware and software. The stitching method is identical to image stitching, however, it must be completed considerably faster.

### 4.1.5 Deep Learning Based Systems:

Recent breakthroughs in deep learning have resulted in the creation of neural networkbased panorama generating systems [49]. These systems are taught using enormous datasets of photos and panoramas. Once trained, they can build real-time panoramas from new photos. These technologies have the ability to generate higher-quality panoramas than traditional approaches, particularly in difficult settings such as low light or with moving objects in the image.

Each of these methods has advantages and disadvantages, and the optimal option is determined by the task's unique needs. One recurrent difficulty with these existing systems is the issue of "parallax error." When the camera is moved between capturing the series of images that will be stitched together to make the panorama, this happens.

The apparent shift in the position of an item induced by a change in the observer's point of view is referred to as a parallax error [50]. This can result in noticeable seams, ghosting, or other abnormalities in the final stitched image in the context of panorama production.

This issue is most noticeable in situations with a lot of depth, where objects are at different distances from the camera. It can be reduced by using a tripod and rotating the camera about its optical center, although this is not always practicable, particularly for casual users or in real-time video stitching systems.

Even with improved algorithms and deep learning approaches, dealing with parallax in real-time panorama production remains a difficult task.

## 4.2 Discrepancies of Existing System

Each of the existing systems for real-time panorama generation has its own set of discrepancies or limitations:

### 4.2.1 Microsoft's Image Composite Editor (ICE):

While ICE is strong and easy to use, it struggles with complicated scenes, especially ones with a lot of movement or varied depths [51]. It also lacks the manual control that some other applications has, which might be a disadvantage for professional users.

### 4.2.2 PTGui:

PTGui provides a lot of control, however this might make it more complicated and difficult to use for novices [52]. It also struggles to manage movement in the scene, which might result in ghosting or other abnormalities in the finished panorama.

#### 4.2.3 Google's Photo Sphere:

The quality of the panoramas created by Photo Sphere may be restricted by the device's camera. It also makes use of the smartphone's gyroscope, which might cause errors if the device is not kept firmly. It also has issues with intricate sceneries or situations with a lot of movement.

### 4.2.4 Real-time Video Stitching Systems:

These systems must handle a large amount of data fast, which might lead to sacrifices in the final panorama's quality. They may also have trouble with complicated sceneries with a lot of movement or varied depths. Hardware restrictions, particularly in consumer-grade systems, might also be a concern.

### 4.2.5 Deep Learning Based Systems:

To function successfully, these systems require a huge quantity of training data, and they might struggle with scenarios that are drastically different from their training data. They also necessitate a large amount of processing resources, which might be a constraint for real-time applications.

The key differences between these systems are how they handle complicated situations, particularly ones with a lot of movement or varied depths, and how they balance the requirement for speed and quality in real-time applications.

# 4.3 Proposed System

To overcome these limitations a system needs to be designed that have the following properties,

## 4.3.1 Hybrid Feature Detection and Matching:

Combine classical feature identification approaches (such as SIFT or SURF) with deep learning-based feature detection. This has the potential to increase the robustness of feature matching, particularly in complicated scenarios [53].

## 4.3.2 Advanced Parallax Compensation:

Implement complex parallax correction methods, such as multi-plane projection or depth map estimation [54]. This may assist to eliminate parallax errors when the camera is shifted between photos.

## 4.3.3 AI-based Image Blending:

Use AI approaches to enhance the image blending process. This may entail teaching a neural network to detect and repair typical blending errors like exposure disparities or color mismatches.

### 4.3.4 Real-time Processing Optimization:

Use hardware acceleration (such as GPU processing) and software optimization techniques to guarantee that pictures can be processed in real-time, especially when working with high-resolution photographs or video.

## 4.3.5 User-guided Stitching:

Allow users to manually alter image stitching as needed. This might be especially beneficial in complicated settings where automated stitching may fail.

### 4.3.6 Motion Compensation:

To handle scenarios with a lot of movement, use complex motion compensation algorithms. This may include employing optical flow estimates or other motion estimating techniques.

## 4.3.7 Lighting Adjustment:

To manage situations with fluctuating lighting conditions, use HDR methods and AI-based lighting correction [55].

### 4.3.8 Robustness to Camera Distortions:

Algorithms for correcting typical camera distortions, such as lens distortion or perspective distortion [56], should be implemented.

Our designed system will overcome the limitations by using all these techniques. We are using a hybrid algorithm for feature detection, ORB [57] (Oriented FAST and Rotated BRIEF) that is a combination of two techniques, FAST and BRIEF. We will use a depth camera that have multiple sensors including the IR sensor which allows the night vision capability that overcome the limitation of Light Field Camera technique. In our proposed technique we are using the Computer Vision algorithm for blending that uses AI techniques. It will also be able to work in real-time applications and allow users to navigate through the panoramic point cloud in real time.

## 4.4 System Architecture

A real-time panorama-generating project's design includes numerous components that work together to provide a smooth and engaging experience for the user. The data acquisition step of the system begins with the capturing of pictures from various angles and positions utilizing a dedicated camera rig or a set of cameras. The collected photos are stitched together to create a single panoramic image, which is subsequently processed to eliminate lens distortion, camera misalignment, and other anomalies.

After the construction of the panoramic scene, it is rendered using powerful computer vision techniques to generate a photorealistic panoramic scene. The produced picture is then integrated with user interaction features like pan and zoom controls, hotspots, annotations, and other elements to provide the user with a completely immersive and engaging experience. To do this, the system handles the rendering and user interface components with a front-end framework like as Unity, Unreal Engine, or Three.js [58].

The system's backend is in charge of storing and processing the data generated throughout the panoramic scene generation and rendering stages. The data is saved in a database or a cloud-based storage solution (or in RAM as in our case) and may be retrieved and updated in real time by the front-end framework. The backend also provides a collection of algorithms and machine learning models that may be used to analyze data and extract useful information, such as object identification, semantic segmentation, and scene categorization. This data may then be utilized to improve the user experience by giving more environmental information and insights.

The system is designed to be very modular in order to assure scalability and dependability, and it may be readily extended and combined with additional components as needed. The system, for example, may be connected with augmented reality (AR) or virtual reality (VR) devices to give

the user with an even more immersive experience. Furthermore, the system may be set to function with a number of devices, such as smartphones, tablets, and desktop computers, allowing it to be utilized by a diverse spectrum of users with varying hardware needs.

Finally, the real-time panorama creation system is a complicated and extremely sophisticated system that integrates powerful computer vision, computer graphics, and software engineering approaches to provide a seamless and engaging experience for the viewer. The system provides a highly realistic and engaging experience that can be utilized for a number of applications such as real estate, tourism, and virtual events by integrating data collecting, 3D environment reconstruction, rendering, and user interaction components. Architecture is of this system is shown in Figure 4.1.



Figure 4.1 Architecture of Real-Time Panorama Generation System

## 4.5 Functional Decomposition

Real time panorama generation requires a series of steps and functions to be implemented to provide a complete 360-degree view of the scene or environment in 3D [59]. A number of instruments are involved while performing each function. Here we have divided our project into

separate function for the better understanding of the system implementation. The functions along with the components required are stated below.

#### 4.5.1 Image Acquisition

The initial stage in the panoramic picture production process is image acquisition. Using a depth sensor camera, the Intel RealSense D415, we acquire numerous photos of a scene from various angles in this stage. Typically, the photos are acquired with overlapping fields of view to guarantee that enough information is recorded to allow for smooth stitching of the images into a panoramic image. To reduce changes in brightness and color among photographs, ensure that they are recorded with similar lighting conditions and exposure settings. In certain circumstances, many photographs at varying distances from the scene may be required to capture the whole depth range of the scene. The acquired photos are then processed in the following processes to produce the final panoramic image.

#### 4.5.2 Preprocessing

Before the photographs are stitched together, they must be well-prepped so that the end result is exact and flawless. Preprocessing photos before stitching is critical to ensuring that the final panoramic image is of excellent quality and devoid of artifacts caused by image distortions, noise, misalignment, or brightness and color discrepancies. Various preprocessing approaches are utilized depending on the difficulty encountered by the users and the equipment being used. The preprocessing techniques used in panorama production are detailed below.

#### 4.5.2.1 Camera Calibration

This includes establishing the camera's intrinsic and extrinsic characteristics, such as focal length, main point, camera posture, all of which are necessary for image rectification [60].

#### 4.5.2.2 Image Rectification

Image Rectification is the process of converting photographs acquired from various perspectives into a single coordinate system while eliminating the effects of camera rotation and perspective [61].

#### 4.5.2.3 Image Correction

This includes compensating for lens vignetting and reducing visual distortions induced by the camera lens, such as a barrel or pincushion distortion [62].

#### 4.5.2.4 Image Filtering

This includes lowering the noise in the image, boosting image contrast, and enhancing image details before stitching to improve image quality [63].

#### 4.5.2.5 Image Alignment

This entails aligning the photos such that they all face the same way and have the same scale. This is required for the photos to be stitched together seamlessly into a panoramic image [64].

#### 4.5.2.6 Color Correction

This entails altering the brightness and color of the photos such that the intensity and color are constant across the full collection of photographs [65]. This is necessary to avoid picture incompatibilities while stitching the photos together.

#### 4.5.3 Image Stitching

In the image-stitching process of panoramic image production, numerous photos recorded from different perspectives are combined into a single, seamless panoramic image. This is accomplished by following the steps outlined below.

The initial stage in stitching is picture registration, which involves aligning the images. This entails locating correspondences between picture elements and using these correspondences to align the images.

After aligning the photos, they must be blended together to form a smooth panoramic image. This entails smoothly transitioning between pictures and removing any seams or discontinuities between them.

In certain circumstances, the photos may need to be bent to compensate for perspective discrepancies or distortion produced by the camera lens.

### 4.5.4 Image Enhancement

Image enhancement is a phase in panoramic picture production that involves changing the brightness, contrast, color balance, and other image attributes to improve the visual quality of the final panoramic image. This process can increase the image's overall clarity and detail, making it easier to notice key elements and structures in the picture. Image enhancement can also assist to eliminate visual artifacts in the source photographs such as noise, blur, and color imbalance.

### 4.5.5 Data Storage

Data storage is an important phase in the panoramic image generation process at real time because it includes saving the processed data in a manner that other processes can readily access and utilize. This involves saving the raw photos as well as the intermediate results and the final panoramic image. The captured images will be saved in memory, as will the final resulting panoramic image for future use.

## 4.6 Data-Flow Model

In our system, data are the images that are acquired, processed and stored. This section will describe how this data flow through different components and functions of the system. The Intel Realsense D415 camera is connected to the computer system and set up on a rotating mechanical structure. Images are captured from this camera and are stored in the memory for a while. After capturing multiple images, the images are transferred to the computer program running on the computer system. Image are rectified in the preprocessing step and then passed on to registration step where features of each images are extracted. After feature extraction, the images are passed on to the stitching function where features are matched and aligned using image blending. When images are stitched and panoramic image is obtained, then in the image are stored and these steps is repeatedly performed to obtain a continuous view of the scene or environment. The below Figure 4.2 is Data Flow Diagram of Real Time Panoramic Generation.



Figure 4.2 Data Flow Diagram of Real Time Panorama Generation

## 4.7 Block Diagram

The proposed system can be represented in the form of blocks for better understanding of important system components and functionalities. The block diagram is a visual representation of our system that represents the various components and their interactions. The block diagram of the designed system is shown in Figure 4.3.



#### Figure 4.3 Block Diagram of real time panorama generation

The first block represent the hardware module that consists of the Intel Realsense D415 camera and the rotating structure. The camera will capture the image and transfer it to the computer system that as a whole can be considered as a block. The computer system is further divided into three blocks. First block is a hardware that is the memory where the images will be stored. Next block is the processing block in which the image processing algorithms will be implemented to align and filter the image. The last block is the stitching block where the multi-band blending algorithm will be used to align and blend the images.

## 4.8 Implementation Methodology

Our designed system is capable of acquiring images at real time from different angles and then stitching them together to generate a panoramic view. The methodology we followed to design this system consist of several important functions that are described below in detail.

The system is based on modular approach for optimal accuracy and processing speed. It is divided into three modules, with each module responsible for performing a certain operation. The First module consist of the hardware components and the second and third modules are completely software based. The complete process of real time panorama generation is divided into threads.

Multithreading technique is used to perform each operation independently and concurrently. The mutex technique is used for the communication between the threads. Mutex (mutual exclusion) is a synchronization mechanism used in computer programming to ensure that only one thread of execution can access a shared resource at a time, avoiding race conditions and other synchronization-related problems.

The first thread is responsible for image acquisition and storing it into the memory. The main hardware component of the first module is the Intel Realsense D415 depth camera. This camera is connected with the computer system. The camera and the computer system as a whole is integrated with the mechanical structure. The mechanical structure is a rotating system that will be controlled by the user. The camera will acquire images starting from 0 degree. The acquired image will be stored in the memory of the computer system. After that the camera will be rotated at a certain angle and again the camera will acquire the second image. The Realsense camera will be operated using the Realsense SDK. Images will be captured and saved using the Computer Vision library i.e. OpenCV.

The next thread is the main processing module of panorama generation. In this module the images are prepared for accurate and perfect stitching. Different algorithms are applied on the type of processing applied on the images. OpenCV is used to apply these image processing techniques. By eliminating the effects of camera rotation and perspective, homography is used to translate pictures acquired from disparate viewpoints into a similar coordinate system [66]. Radial Distortion Correction is a technique for correcting visual distortions induced by camera lenses, such as barrel or pincushion distortion. To improve the quality of the photos before stitching, median filtering is used to reduce image noise, increase image contrast, and enhance image details. Color Calibration is the process of changing the brightness and color of photographs such that they have consistent intensity and color across the whole set. Direct Image Alignment is used to align images such that they all face the same way and have the same scale [67]. After all of the preprocessing is completed the main process begins. The processed images are then ready for feature extraction. For feature extraction we have used ORB algorithm.

The ORB algorithm (Oriented FAST and Rotated BRIEF) is a common approach in computer vision for applications such as object detection and tracking. It is made up of multiple phases for detecting and describing characteristics in a picture. The FAST corner identification technique is used first to locate keypoints, which are pixels with substantial intensity variations from their

neighbors. These keypoints serve as distinguishing features in the picture. The keypoints are then given orientations based on the main direction of slopes in their respective neighbors. This phase enables the algorithm to deal with picture rotations. BRIEF descriptors are calculated for each keypoint once they have been identified and orientated. BRIEF descriptors are binary representations of keypoints that capture their local appearance. They are produced by comparing pairs of pixels at each keypoint and encoding the results as binary values. The descriptors are calculated relative to the specified orientations to provide rotation invariance. Finally, using techniques such as nearest neighbor matching, the calculated descriptors may be utilized to match keypoints between pictures. Overall, the ORB approach is frequently utilized in computer vision applications because it combines efficient corner recognition with compact and rotation-invariant descriptors.

Following the extraction of the features, another algorithm is used to match the features between the frames and pictures. For this, we employed the RANSAC algorithm. The RANSAC (Random Sample Consensus) algorithm is an effective approach for estimating model parameters from a dataset including outliers. Its major goal is to discover the best-fitting model parameters by picking random subsets of data points repeatedly and assessing the model's fit. To begin, a small selection of data points is chosen at random to build a prospective model. These points are then utilized to fit a model based on a mathematical representation, which is usually accomplished by solving an optimization problem. The remaining data points are then compared to the fitted model, with points that fall inside a certain threshold termed inliers and those that fall outside defined as outliers. All inliers that match the model's fit requirements are aggregated to form the consensus set. This method is performed several times until the model with the biggest consensus set, indicating the best match, is found. Finally, the method refines the model by including all of the outliers from the best model produced via iterations. RANSAC is commonly used in computer vision and geometric estimating applications that need resilience against outliers, such as line fitting, plane fitting, and motion estimation. Its capacity to deal with noisy data makes it a useful tool in a variety of applications.

After the characteristics are matched, the photos are mixed together with these features to create a stitched image. The following frame is acquired, preprocessing on that frame is performed, features are retrieved and then matched, and the image is stitched with the resultant stitched image generated in the previous phase. We achieve a 360-degree broad view by repeating this technique.

We just used 5 photographs and did not get a 360-degree broad view, but by applying this approach and the correct equipment, we can construct a panoramic view in real time.

The third and the last thread is responsible for reading the saved panoramic images from the memory and displaying it continuously so that it look like a real time video. Due to the time taken by stitching process, there might be a delay in the display process.

# **CHAPTER 5**

# **TESTING AND RESULTS**

The system designed is a hardware and software integrated system. The hardware consist of the camera connected with the system and assembled on a rotating mechanical structure. The system is able generate a panorama in real time. The system is able to satisfy the functional and non-functional requirements. The system is user friendly and user can interact to generate a panoramic view.

The major achievement of our project is the fast processing time. This is due to the concurrent programming that is implemented using the concept of multithreading. The complete explanation of the process is given in the system design and implementation chapter. The test case is shown in the Table 5.1 below.

Stitching Technique	Time Taken	Remarks
Offline Stitching	11.5 seconds	Takes more processing time
Real Time Stitching	3.6 seconds	Takes less processing time

By analyzing the above test case we can conclude that real time stitching is 3 times faster than the offline stitching and hence can generate panorama more quickly than offline method. Other results that have been obtained are given below.

# 5.1 2D Depth map

A 2D depth map is a computer representation of the relative distances of objects in a scene to a reference perspective, shown as a 2D grayscale or colored picture [68]. It stores the depth information of objects in a picture by assigning each pixel a value that corresponds to its distance from the reference perspective, with brighter pixels indicating closer items and darker pixels indicating farther away things. These maps may be utilized for a variety of purposes, including 3D reconstruction, robotic navigation, and AR/VR experiences. We produced a depth in real time by utilizing the Realsense SDK. The generated depth map is shown below in Figure 5.1.



Figure 5.1 2D Depth map results

## 5.2 2D Panoramic Depth map

A 2D panoramic depth map depicts the relative distances between items in a 360-degree panoramic view of a scene [69]. It is a two-dimensional picture that stores the depth information of objects in a scene by giving a value to each pixel based on its distance from a reference perspective. We were able to stitch depth map pictures using the ORB feature extraction technique, RANSAC feature matching algorithm and homography, and the multi-band blending algorithm after capturing photos of depth maps. The two input depth maps are shown in Figure 5.2a and 5.2b. It's worth noting that the two depth maps have some common ground. The result obtained from stitching the 2D depth maps is shown below in Figure 5.2c.



Figure 5.2a Depth map 1 for stitching



Figure 5.2b Depth map 2 for stitching



Figure 5.2c Resultant Stitched Depth map

## 5.3 2D Panorama

A 2D panorama is a wide-angle, 360-degree photograph that captures a scene in a single, seamless image [70]. It can be made by stitching together many images taken from a single point of view, or by utilizing specialist cameras that catch the whole scene in a single shot. In this case, we used 2D stitching to create panoramic photos. We took two photos that shared some common region or feature, and then used feature extraction, matching and blending algorithms to register and blend the images at the same time. The two input images are shown in Figure 5.3a and 5.3b and the resultant panoramic image are shown below in Figure 5.3c.



Figure 5.3a Image 1 for stitching



Figure 5.3b Image 2 for stitching



Figure 5.3c Resultant Stitched Image

## 5.4 3D Point Cloud

A 3D point cloud is a collection of 3D points that represent the surface of an item or scene [71]. Each cloud point is described by its three-dimensional coordinates (x, y, z) and can be colorcoded to depict the scene's surface reflectance or texture. Various technologies, such as laser scanning, structured light, and stereo vision, can be used to create 3D point clouds. Using the stereo vision capability of the Intel Realsense D415 depth camera, we created a 3D point cloud. The point cloud can display a 3D perspective of the surroundings. Some screenshots of the generated point cloud are shown below in Figure 5.4.



Figure 5.4 3D point cloud

# **CHAPTER 6**

# **CONCLUSION AND FUTURE WORK**

## 6.1 Conclusion

Image stitching is a hot research topic in the fields of computer vision and graphics. Finally, realtime panorama generation is a fast-expanding topic with enormous promise for a wide range of applications. The ability to stitch photographs together in real-time to generate a seamless, wideangle perspective of a scene is a powerful tool that may be utilized in a variety of applications ranging from virtual reality to surveillance, tourism, and beyond.

Despite great development in this area, there are still obstacles to overcome. These include increasing the speed and efficiency of real-time processing, more efficiently managing dynamic situations, boosting image quality, and moving into the area of 3D panorama production. Each of these topics offers an intriguing prospect for future research and growth.

Furthermore, combining real-time panorama production with other technologies like as 3D stitching and point cloud generation opens up new possibilities. These technologies may be used in tandem to create more immersive and engaging experiences, pushing the limits of what is currently achievable.

Real-time panorama production is more than just providing wide-angle images of a subject. It is about reinventing how we connect with and comprehend our surroundings. As this technology advances, we might anticipate a future in which our ability to record and comprehend the environment around us will be limited only by our imagination.

## 6.2 Future Work

Real-time panorama production has a bright future, with numerous possible enhancements and uses. We can build more immersive and engaging experiences by continuing to develop and perfect these tools. Real-time panorama production may also be incredibly useful for 3D stitching and producing 3D point clouds.

The following points outline the future work of real time panorama.

#### 6.2.1 Improved Real-Time Processing:

Despite real-time panorama creation developments, there is always potential for improvement in terms of speed and efficiency. Future research might concentrate on building more efficient algorithms capable of handling bigger volumes of data in real time. This might include utilizing hardware developments such as GPUs or investigating more efficient software solutions such as parallel processing or machine learning methods.

#### 6.2.2 Better Handling of Dynamic Scenes

Current panorama creation systems frequently struggle with dynamic situations containing moving objects or humans. Future research might concentrate on developing systems that can manage these scenarios better, such as algorithms that can detect and account for moving items.

#### 6.2.3 Improved Image Quality:

While existing techniques are capable of producing high-quality panoramas, there is always an opportunity for advancement. Future work might concentrate on increasing the quality of the produced panoramas, such as minimizing artifacts and enhancing image blending.

#### 6.2.4 3D Panorama Generation

The majority of existing panorama creation algorithms concentrate on 2D pictures. However, there is rising interest in the development of 3D panoramas, which might give a more immersive experience. Future research might concentrate on developing strategies for creating 3D panoramas in real-time.

#### 6.2.5 Integration with Other Technologies:

To deliver more immersive experiences, panorama production might be combined with other technologies such as virtual reality or augmented reality. Future work might concentrate on improving these integrations.

#### 6.2.6 3D Stitching:

Real-time panorama production can serve as the foundation for 3D stitching, which combines several 2D photos to generate a 3D model. This might be used for everything from virtual reality to 3D mapping.

## 6.2.7 Generating 3D Point Cloud

Real-time panorama production may also be used to create 3D point clouds, which are essential in many 3D modeling and computer vision applications. The ability to generate these point clouds in real time may enable more dynamic and interactive applications.

## REFERENCES

- [1] Gledhill, Duke, et al. "Panoramic imaging—a review." Computers & Graphics 27.3 2003: 435-445.
- [2] Cowan, Kate. "A panorama of play." 2020.
- [3] Lai, Po Kong, et al. "Real-time panoramic depth maps from omni-directional stereo images for 6 dof videos in virtual reality." 2019 IEEE Conference on Virtual Reality and 3D User Interfaces (VR). IEEE, 2019.
- [4] Gao, Shaohua, et al. "Review on panoramic imaging and its applications in scene understanding." IEEE Transactions on Instrumentation and Measurement 71 2022: 1-34.
- [5] Deng, Fei, and Junxing Yang. "Panoramic image generation using centerline-constrained mesh parameterization for arbitrarily shaped tunnel lining." IEEE Access 8 2020: 7969-7980.
- [6] Xue, Wanli, et al. "Stable linear structures and seam measurements for parallax image stitching." IEEE transactions on circuits and systems for video technology 32.1 2021: 253-261.
- [7] Shi, Huaitao, et al. "Improved parallax image stitching algorithm based on feature block." Symmetry 11.3 2019: 348.
- [8] Cinnamon, Jonathan, and Lindi Jahiu. "Panoramic street-level imagery in data-driven urban research: a comprehensive global review of applications, techniques, and practical considerations." ISPRS international journal of geo-information 10.7 2021: 471.
- [9] Ullah, Faiz, Oh-Jin Kwon, and Seungcheol Choi. "Generation of a panorama compatible with the JPEG 360 international standard using a single PTZ camera." Applied Sciences 11.22 2021: 11019.
- [10] Adel, Ebtsam & Elmogy, Mohammed & El-Bakry, Hazem. 2014. Image Stitching based on Feature Extraction Techniques: A Survey. International Journal of Computer Applications. 99. 1-8. 10.5120/17374-7818.
- [11] Roa'a, M.A., Aljazaery, I.A., Al\_Dulaimi, S.K. and Alrikabi, H.T.S., 2021. Generation of high dynamic range for enhancing the panorama environment. Bulletin of Electrical Engineering and informatics, 10(1), pp.138-147.
- [12] Ullah, H., Zia, O., Kim, J.H., Han, K. and Lee, J.W., 2020. Automatic 360 mono-stereo panorama generation using a cost-effective multi-camera system. Sensors, 20(11), p.3097.
- [13] Fang, X., Li, H., Wu, H., Fan, L., Kong, T. and Wu, Y., 2023. A fast end-to-end method for automatic interior progress evaluation using panoramic images. Engineering Applications of Artificial Intelligence, 126, p.106733.
- [14] J. Ardouin, A. Lecuyer, M. Marchal, and E. Marchand. Stereoscopic ´rendering of virtual environments with wide field-of-views up to 360°. In 2014 IEEE Virtual Reality (VR), pp. 3–8, 2014.
- [15] Lee, K.S., Jung, S.K., Ryu, J.J., Shin, S.W. and Choi, J., 2020. Evaluation of transfer learning with deep convolutional neural networks for screening osteoporosis in dental panoramic radiographs. Journal of clinical medicine, 9(2), p.392.
- [16] Ma, Hao, et al. "A Method of Generating Measurable Panoramic Image for Indoor Mobile Measurement System." arXiv preprint arXiv: 2010.14270 2020.

- [17] Sruthi P. and Sruthi Dinesh, "Panoramic Image Creation" IOSR Journal of Electronics and Communication Engineering IOSR-JECE e-ISSN: 2278-2834, p- ISSN: 2278-8735, PP 12-24, April 2021.
- [18] Du, C., Yuan, J., Dong, J., Li, L., Chen, M. and Li, T., 2020. GPU based parallel optimization for real time panoramic video stitching. Pattern Recognition Letters, 133, pp.62-69.
- [19] Xu, R., Du, M., Chang, H., Mukherjee, S. and Eide, E., 2020, December. Deepstitch: Deep Learning for Cross-Layer Stitching in Microservices. In Proceedings of the 2020 6th International Workshop on Container Technologies and Container Clouds (pp. 25-30).
- [20] Zhang, G., Qin, D., Yang, J., Yan, M., Tang, H., Bie, H. and Ma, L., 2022. UAV lowaltitude aerial image stitching based on semantic segmentation and ORB algorithm for urban traffic. Remote Sensing, 14(23), p.6013.
- [21] Li, P.K., Wen, S., Wang, J. and Long, R., 2020, March. Quick panorama synthesis on mobile devices using RTPan for videos in virtual reality. In 2020 IEEE Conference on Virtual Reality and 3D User Interfaces (VR) (pp. 405-412). IEEE.
- [22] D. Bodington, J. Thatte, and M. Hu. Rendering of stereoscopic 360° views from spherical image pairs. Technical report, Department of Electrical Engineering, Stanford University, 2015.
- [23] K. R. Boff and J. E. Lincoln. Engineering data compendium: Human perception and performance. Technical report, Armstrong Aerospace Medical Research Laboratory, Wright-Patterson Air Force Base, OH, 1988.
- [24] P. Bourke. Synthetic stereoscopic panoramic images. In H. Zha, Z. Pan, H. Thwaites, A. C. Addison, and M. Forte, eds., Interactive Technologies and Sociotechnical Systems VSMM 2006, vol. 4270, pp. 147–155. Springer, Berlin, Heidelberg, 2006.
- [25] Chaos Group. VRayStereoscopic. https://docs.chaosgroup.com/ display/VMAX/VRayStereoscopic. Accessed: 2020-08-20.
- [26] R. G. de A. Azevedo, N. Birkbeck, F. De Simone, I. Janatra, B. Adsumilli, and P. Frossard. Visual distortions in 360° videos. IEEE Transactions on Circuits and Systems for Video Technology, 30(8):2524–2537, 2020.
- [27] A. Gaggioli and R. Breining. Perception and cognition in immersive virtual reality. In Emerging Communication: Studies on New Technologies and Practices in Communication. IOS Press, 2001.
- [28] Google Inc. Rendering omni-directional stereo content. https:// developers.google.com/vr/jump/rendering-ods-content.pdf. Accessed: 2020-08-20.
- [29] Depth camera D435 2022 Intel<sup>®</sup> RealSense<sup>™</sup> Depth and Tracking Cameras. Available at: https://www.intelrealsense.com/depth-camera-d435/ Accessed: February 2, 2023.
- [30] It peripherals 2023 GenxAI. Available at: https://www.genxai.com.my/it-peripherals Accessed: 26 August 2023.
- [31] Canonical Ubuntu 20.04.5 lts (focal fossa). Available at: https://releases.ubuntu.com/focal/ Accessed: February 2, 2023.
- [32] Guindon, C. Eclipse Desktop & Web Ides: The eclipse foundation, Eclipse Foundation. Available at: https://www.eclipse.org/ide/ Accessed: February 2, 2023.
- [33] Home 2023 OpenCV. Available at: https://opencv.org/ Accessed: February 2, 2023.
- [34] Bustamante, A., Belmonte, L.M., Morales, R., Pereira, A. and Fernández-Caballero, A., 2022. Video processing from a virtual unmanned aerial vehicle: Comparing two approaches to using OpenCV in unity. Applied Sciences, 12(12), p.5958.

- [35] Developing depth sensing applications collision avoidance, object detection, volumetric capture and more 2021 Intel® RealSense<sup>™</sup> Depth and Tracking Cameras. Available at: https://www.intelrealsense.com/sdk-2/ Accessed: February 2, 2023.
- [36] Shi, F., Wang, J., Shi, J., Wu, Z., Wang, Q., Tang, Z., He, K., Shi, Y. and Shen, D., 2020. Review of artificial intelligence techniques in imaging data acquisition, segmentation, and diagnosis for COVID-19. IEEE reviews in biomedical engineering, 14, pp.4-15.
- [37] Saminu, S., Guizhi, X., Zhang, S., Isselmou, A.E.K., Jabire, A.H., Karaye, I.A. and Ahmad, I.S., 2020. Hybrid feature extraction technique for multi-classification of ictal and non-ictal EEG epilepsy signals.
- [38] Alsmadi, M.K., 2020. Content-based image retrieval using color, shape and texture descriptors and features. Arabian Journal for Science and Engineering, 45(4), pp.3317-3330.
- [39] Bakar, S.A., Jiang, X., Gui, X., Li, G. and Li, Z., 2020, October. Image stitching for chest digital radiography using the SIFT and SURF feature extraction by RANSAC algorithm. In Journal of Physics: Conference Series (Vol. 1624, No. 4, p. 042023). IOP Publishing.
- [40] Sarlin, P.E., DeTone, D., Malisiewicz, T. and Rabinovich, A., 2020. Superglue: Learning feature matching with graph neural networks. In Proceedings of the IEEE/CVF conference on computer vision and pattern recognition (pp. 4938-4947).
- [41] Blender 2.83 Manual. Rendering >> render output >> stereoscopy >> usage. https://docs.blender.org/manual/en/latest/render/ output/stereoscopy/usage.html#stereo-3d-camera. Accessed: 2020-08-20.
- [42] Developing depth sensing applications collision avoidance, object detection, volumetric capture and more 2021.
- [43] Szeliski, Richard. Computer vision: algorithms and applications. Springer Nature, 2022
- [44] Image composite editor (2021) Microsoft Research. Available at: https://www.microsoft.com/en-us/research/project/image-composite-editor/ (Accessed: 20 August 2023).
- [45] Bansal, M., Kumar, M. and Kumar, M., 2021. 2D object recognition: a comparative analysis of SIFT, SURF and ORB feature descriptors. Multimedia Tools and Applications, 80, pp.18839-18857.
- [46] PTGUI (no date) Photo stitching software 360 degree Panorama image software PTGui Stitching Software. Available at: https://ptgui.com/ (Accessed: 20 August 2023).
- [47] Create and publish your own street view images (no date) Google. Available at: https://www.google.com/streetview/contribute/ (Accessed: 20 August 2023).
- [48] S. -H. Yeh and S. -H. Lai, "Real-time video stitching," 2017 IEEE International Conference on Image Processing (ICIP), Beijing, China, 2017, pp. 1482-1486, doi: 10.1109/ICIP.2017.8296528.
- [49] Nie, Lang & Liao, Kang & Liu, Shuaicheng & Zhao, Yao. (2021). Unsupervised Deep Image Stitching: Reconstructing Stitched Features to Images. IEEE Transactions on Image Processing. PP. 1-1. 10.1109/TIP.2021.3092828.
- [50] Parallax 2023 Wikipedia. Available at: https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Parallax Accessed: 20 August 2023.
- [51] Wójcicka, A. and Wróbel, Z., 2012. The Panoramic visualization of metallic materials in macro-and microstructure of surface analysis using microsoft image composite editor (ICE). In Information Technologies in Biomedicine: Third International Conference, ITIB

2012, Gliwice, Poland, June 11-13, 2012. Proceedings (pp. 358-368). Springer Berlin Heidelberg.

- [52] Moyle, L. (2023) PTGUI Panorama Tools Software Review, Learn Photography Skills. Available at: https://www.learnphotographyskills.com/ptgui-panorama-tools-software-review/ (Accessed: 20 August 2023).
- [53] Patel, T. and Nayak, V., 2018, April. Hybrid approach for feature extraction of lung cancer detection. In 2018 Second international conference on inventive communication and computational technologies (ICICCT) (pp. 1431-1433). IEEE.
- [54] Pu, Z., Guo, P., Asif, M.S. and Ma, Z., 2020. Robust high dynamic range (hdr) imaging with complex motion and parallax. In Proceedings of the Asian Conference on Computer Vision.
- [55] Pham, T.L., Nguyen, T., Thieu, M.D., Nguyen, H., Nguyen, H. and Jang, Y.M., 2019, July. An artificial intelligence-based error correction for optical camera communication. In 2019 Eleventh International Conference on Ubiquitous and Future Networks (ICUFN) (pp. 137-140). IEEE.
- [56] Brauer-Burchardt, C. and Voss, K., 2001, October. A new algorithm to correct fish-eyeand strong wide-angle-lens-distortion from single images. In Proceedings 2001 International Conference on Image Processing (Cat. No. 01CH37205) (Vol. 1, pp. 225-228). IEEE.
- [57] Cai, L., Ye, Y., Gao, X., Li, Z. and Zhang, C., 2021. An improved visual SLAM based on affine transformation for ORB feature extraction. Optik, 227, p.165421.
- [58] Yun, W.J. and Kim, J., 2020, October. 3D Modeling and WebVR Implementation using Azure Kinect, Open3D, and Three. js. In 2020 International Conference on Information and Communication Technology Convergence (ICTC) (pp. 240-243). IEEE.
- [59] Zhang, Jianing, et al. "Multiscale-VR: multiscale gigapixel 3D panoramic videography for virtual reality." 2020 IEEE international conference on computational photography (ICCP). IEEE, 2020.
- [60] Zhang, Z. 2000, Nov. A Flexible New Technique for Camera Calibration. IEEE Trans. Pattern Anal. Mach. Intell., 22(11), 1330-1334.
- [61] Li, Y.H., Lo, I.C. and Chen, H.H., 2020. Deep face rectification for 360 dual-fisheye cameras. IEEE Transactions on Image Processing, 30, pp.264-276.
- [62] Xu, M., Li, C., Zhang, S. and Le Callet, P., 2020. State-of-the-art in 360 video/image processing: Perception, assessment and compression. IEEE Journal of Selected Topics in Signal Processing, 14(1), pp.5-26.
- [63] Xu, M., Li, C., Zhang, S. and Le Callet, P., 2020. State-of-the-art in 360 video/image processing: Perception, assessment and compression. IEEE Journal of Selected Topics in Signal Processing, 14(1), pp.5-26.
- [64] Tang, Z., Zhang, Z., Chen, W. and Yang, W., 2023. An SIFT-based Fast Image Alignment Algorithm for High-resolution Image. IEEE Access.
- [65] Wang, W., Chen, Z., Yuan, X. and Wu, X., 2019. Adaptive image enhancement method for correcting low-illumination images. Information Sciences, 496, pp.25-41.
- [66] Pouplin, T., Perreault, H., Debaque, B., Drouin, M.A., Duclos-Hindie, N. and Roy, S., 2022, December. Multimodal Deep Homography Estimation Using a Domain Adaptation Generative Adversarial Network. In 2022 IEEE International Conference on Big Data (Big Data) (pp. 3635-3641). IEEE.

- [67] Launay, J., Poli, I., Boniface, F. and Krzakala, F., 2020. Direct feedback alignment scales to modern deep learning tasks and architectures. Advances in neural information processing systems, 33, pp.9346-9360.
- [68] Depth map 2022 Wikipedia. Wikimedia Foundation. Available at: https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Depth\_map Accessed: February 2, 2023.
- [69] Chen, G., Mao, Z., Yi, H., Li, X., Bai, B., Liu, M. and Zhou, H., 2020. Pedestrian detection based on panoramic depth map transformed from 3d-lidar data. Periodica Polytechnica Electrical Engineering and Computer Science, 64(3), pp.274-285.
- [70] Panorama 2023 Wikipedia. Wikimedia Foundation. Available at: https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Panorama Accessed: February 2, 2023.
- [71] Point cloud 2023 Wikipedia. Wikimedia Foundation. Available at: https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Point\_cloud Accessed: February 2, 2023.